

# Stroke and Transient Ischaemic Attacks

Assessment, Investigation, Immediate Management and Secondary Prevention

MOH Clinical Practice Guidelines 2/2009





Academy of Medicine, Singapore



nical Neuroscience Society, Singapore



Singapore National Strok Association July 2009

# Levels of evidence and grades of recommendation

#### Levels of evidence

Level	Type of Evidence	
1++	High quality meta-analyses, systematic reviews of randomised controlled trials (RCTs), or RCTs with a very low risk of bias.	
1+	Well conducted meta-analyses, systematic reviews of RCTs, or RCTs with a low risk of bias.	
1.	Meta-analyses, systematic reviews of RCTs, or RCTs with a high risk of bias.	
2++	High quality systematic reviews of case control or cohort studies. High quality case control or cohort studies with a very low risk of confounding or bias and a high probability that the relationship is causal	
2+	Well conducted case control or cohort studies with a low risk of confounding or bias and a moderate probability that the relationship is causal	
2-	Case control or cohort studies with a high risk of confounding or bias and a significant risk that the relationship is not causal	
3	Non-analytic studies, e.g. case reports, case series	
4	Expert opinion	

#### Grades of recommendation

Grade	Recommendation	
A	At least one meta-analysis, systematic review of RCTs, or RCT rated as 1+ + and directly applicable to the target population; or A body of evidence consisting principally of studies rated as 1+, directly applicable to the target population, and demonstrating overall consistency of results	
В	A body of evidence including studies rated as $2^{++}$ , directly applicable to the target population, and demonstrating overall consistency of results; or Extrapolated evidence from studies rated as $1^{++}$ or $1^{+}$	
С	A body of evidence including studies rated as $2^+$ , directly applicable to the target population and demonstrating overall consistency of results; or Extrapolated evidence from studies rated as $2^{++}$	
D	Evidence level 3 or 4; or Extrapolated evidence from studies rated as 2 <sup>+</sup>	
GPP (good practice points)	Recommended best practice based on the clinical experience of the guideline development group.	

**CLINICAL PRACTICE GUIDELINES** 

# Stroke and Transient Ischaemic Attacks Assessment, Investigation, Immediate Management and Secondary Prevention

MOH Clinical Practice Guidelines 2/2009

Published by Ministry of Health, Singapore 16 College Road, College of Medicine Building Singapore 169854

Printed by National Photo Engravers

Copyright © 2008 by Ministry of Health, Singapore

ISBN 978-981-08-3686-3

Available on the MOH website: http://www.moh.gov.sg/cpg

#### **Statement of Intent**

These guidelines are not intended to serve as a standard of medical care. Standards of medical care are determined on the basis of all clinical data available for an individual case and are subject to change as scientific knowledge advances and patterns of care evolve.

The contents of this publication are guidelines to clinical practice, based on the best available evidence at the time of development. Adherence to these guidelines may not ensure a successful outcome in every case. These guidelines should neither be construed as including all proper methods of care, nor exclude other acceptable methods of care. Each physician is ultimately responsible for the management of his/her unique patient, in the light of the clinical data presented by the patient and the diagnostic and treatment options available.

# Contents

		Page
	Executive summary of recommendations	1
1	Introduction	7
2	Assessment and investigation of acute stroke transient ischaemic attack	11
3	Immediate management following acute stroke	15
4	Secondary prevention following acute ischaemic stroke and transient ischaemic attach	22
5	Rehabilitation	28
6	Implications for service delivery	31
7	Cost-effectiveness issues	33
8	Clinical quality improvement	34
	References	35
	Self-assessment (MCQs)	52
	Workgroup members	56

# Foreword

Stroke is a major cause of death and disability globally. Annually, 15 million people worldwide suffer a stroke and of these, 5 million die and another 5 million are left permanently disabled, placing a substantial emotional and economic burden on the family as well as the community. In Singapore, stroke is the fourth leading cause of death, with a prevalence of 4% among adults aged 50 years and above. In addition, it is the biggest cause of long term disability. Hence, it is vital that every effort is employed to prevent stroke, and if cases had occurred, to administer evidence-based treatment to achieve the desired clinical outcomes.

This edition of the guidelines updates and expands the March 2003 guidelines. In addition to incorporating new evidence in existing chapters, the section on rehabilitation has been expanded into its own chapter. An important new section on lifestyle modification has also been added.

These guidelines form a comprehensive review of the assessment and management of stroke and TIAs. I hope that these guidelines will be useful in helping doctors and medical professionals in treating stroke patients.

PROFESSOR K SATKU DIRECTOR OF MEDICAL SERVICES

### Executive summary of recommendations

Details of recommendations can be found in the main text at the pages indicated.

# Assessment and investigation of acute stroke and transient ischaemic attack

A full medical assessment should be undertaken and multidisciplinary assessment considered for all patients with acute stroke or transient ischaemic attack (TIA) to define the nature of the event, the need for investigations, further management and rehabilitation (pg 11).

A swallowing assessment should be undertaken at home or in hospital as part of the clinical assessment of stroke (pg 12).

Grade C, Level 2+

Grade A, Level 1++

**GPP** Local written protocols should be available for healthcare institutions, setting out indications for both routine and more specialised investigations (pg 12).

**C&GPP** All patients with transient ischaemic attack or an acute stroke syndrome should have a computed tomography or magnetic resonance imaging brain scan as soon as possible\*, preferably within 24 hours<sup>†</sup> (pg 14).

\*Grade C, Level 2+ †GPP

# Immediate management following acute stroke

Intravenous recombinant tissue plasminogen activator is recommended for ischaemic stroke patients within 3 hours of stroke onset and without contraindication to this therapy, in centres with appropriate facilities and expertise (pg 16).

Grade A, Level 1+

Intra-arterial thrombolysis is an option for treatment in selected patients within 6 hours of onset of major middle cerebral artery infarction, who are otherwise not eligible for intravenous thrombolysis (pg 16).

Grade A, Level 1+

#### GPP

A The routine use of heparins in acute ischaemic stroke, including cardioembolic strokes, is not recommended (pg 16).

Grade A, Level 1+

A Antiplatelet therapy, normally aspirin, should be prescribed immediately for patients who have sustained an ischaemic stroke (pg 17).

Grade A, Level 1+

A Early decompressive surgery is an option for treatment in patients aged between 18-60 years, with a space-occupying middle cerebral artery infarction (pg 17).

Grade A, Level 1++

The routine use of drugs to limit neural damage, including the use of corticosteroids, neuroprotectants, plasma volume expanders, barbiturates and streptokinase, is of no proven benefit and should be discouraged (pg 17).

Grade A, Level 1+

**GPP** Mild and moderately elevated blood pressure should not routinely be lowered in the acute phase of stroke as this may worsen outcome (pg 18).

GPP

GPP

**GPP** Patients with hemorrhagic strokes who are receiving anticoagulants or have received recent thrombolytic therapy or those with bleeding diastheses require urgent correction of coagulation defects. Thrombolytics, anti-platelet therapy and anticoagulants should be discontinued (pg 18).

**D** Urgent neurosurgical assessment should be available for selected patients, such as those with large cerebellar infarcts or haemorrhage or acute hydrocephalus, and for selected cases of cerebral haemorrhage (pg 19).

Grade D, Level 4

**GPP** Monitoring and management of hyperglycaemia is recommended for all patients with acute ischaemic stroke (pg 19).

GPP

**B** If glucose lowering therapy is initiated, close monitoring of glucose concentrations to avoid hypoglycaemia is recommended (pg 19).

Grade B, Level 1+

**GPP** Hypoglycaemia in patients with acute ischaemic stroke should be treated with a goal to achieve normoglycaemia (pg 19).

#### GPP

When fever occurs in patients with acute ischaemic stroke, the temperature should be lowered and the cause ascertained and treated (pg 20).

#### Grade D, Level 4

**D** Good hydration and early mobilisation is recommended for all stroke patients to reduce deep venous thrombosis and pulmonary embolism (pg 21).

Grade D, Level 2+

A Antiplatelet therapy is recommended in all patients with ischaemic stroke to reduce deep venous thrombosis and pulmonary embolism (pg 21).

Grade A, Level 1+

# Secondary prevention following acute ischaemic stroke and transient ischaemic attack

A Antiplatelet therapy should be continued in the long term for the secondary prevention of recurrent stroke and other vascular events in patients who have sustained an ischaemic cerebrovascular event (pg 22).

Grade A, Level 1++

A Long term anticoagulation with adjusted dose warfarin (target INR 2.5, range 2.0-3.0) is recommended in the secondary prevention of stroke following atrial fibrillation unless there are contraindications (pg 23).

Grade A, Level 1++

A In patients with cardioembolic strokes and definite contraindications to long term anticoagulation, antiplatelet therapy should be considered (pg 23).

Grade A, Level 1++

A Patients with moderate or severe internal carotid artery stenosis ipsilateral to a carotid transient ischaemic attack or non-disabling ischaemic stroke should be considered for carotid endarterectomy by an experienced surgeon (pg 24).

Grade A, Level 1++

A Carotid artery stenting may be considered in patients who are not suitable for carotid endarterectomy (pg 24).

Grade A, Level 1++

Intracranial angioplasty with or without stenting may be considered as a treatment option for symptomatic patients who have > 50% stenosis and who have failed medical therapy (pg 25).

Grade C, Level 2+

A Blood pressure lowering should be considered after the acute phase of stroke (pg 25).

Grade A, Level 1++

A Patients with ischaemic stroke or transient ischaemic attack are reasonable candidates for treatment with a statin agent to reduce the risk of vascular outcomes. However, caution should be exercised for patients with haemorrhagic stroke (pg 26).

#### Grade A, Level 1++

A&B Glucose control is recommended to near normoglycaemic levels among diabetics with ischaemic stroke or transient ischaemic attack to reduce microvascular complications\* and possibly macrovascular complications<sup>†</sup> (pg 27).

> \*Grade A, Level 1+ †Grade B, Level 2++

**D&GPP** Smoking cessation, limited alcohol consumption, weight control, regular physical activity, and a diet rich in fruits, vegetables, fish oil and low fat dairy products may be beneficial for reducing the risk of ischaemic stroke and transient ischaemic attack (pg 27).

Grade D, Level 4 GPP

### Rehabilitation

A Stroke patients should receive organized inpatient multidisciplinary rehabilitation (pg 28).

Grade A, Level 1+

B Stroke patients should receive early rehabilitation (pg 28).

Grade B, Level 2++

A If able to do so, stroke patients should be encouraged to participate in more intensive rehabilitation particularly in the first six months (pg 28).

Grade A, Level 1+

A Stroke rehabilitation should include physiotherapy and occupational therapy (pg 29).

Grade A, Level 1+

A Dysphagia therapy is recommended for all acute stroke patients with impaired swallowing function (pg 29).

Grade A, Level 1+

D Speech and language therapy may be considered for poststroke communication disorder but there is presently no clear evidence for its efficacy (pg 29).

Grade D, Level 3

A Constraint-induced movement therapy is recommended for patients with upper limb paralysis who are able to tolerate the treatment regime (pg 30).

Grade A, Level 1+

Body weight support treadmill ambulation or acupuncture may be considered but there is presently no clear evidence for its efficacy (pg 30).

Grade C, Level 2+

# Implications for service delivery

A Patients with transient ischaemic attack or minor stroke should be referred for urgent assessment in specialised clinics (pg 31).

Grade A, Level 1+

A Patients who have suffered an acute stroke should be admitted to a Stroke Unit (pg 31).

Grade A, Level 1++

A Acute inpatient care for patients admitted to hospital with a stroke should be organised as a multidisciplinary stroke service based in designated stroke units (pg 32).

Grade A, Level 1++

#### 1 Introduction

#### 1.1 Epidemiology

Stroke is the second leading cause of death world-wide.<sup>1</sup> It is presently the fourth leading cause of death in Singapore, accounting for approximately 10 to 12% of all deaths, and a crude death rate of 40.4/100 000<sup>2</sup> Our incidence of stroke is 1.8/1000 person-years<sup>3</sup>, and prevalence is 3.65% among adults aged 50 years and above. Data from our Ministry of Health shows a rise in the number of admissions to hospitals for cerebrovascular disorders (CVD), from 3732 in 1986 to 9530 in 2007.<sup>4,5</sup> As some patients may prefer to remain at home rather than go to hospital, the actual numbers are probably higher. With the aging of the population, the burden of stroke is expected to rise.<sup>6</sup>

CVD is not a homogeneous disease. There are clear pathological sub-types – transient ischaemic attack (TIA), cerebral infarction, primary intracerebral haemorrhage and subarachnoid haemorrhage - with more than 100 potential underlying causes. In Singapore, over 74% of strokes are due to cerebral infarction, about 24% result from primary intracerebral haemorrhage and approximately 2% are due to subarachnoid haemorrhage.<sup>7,8</sup>

CVD can affect men and women of any age and race. Its manifestations range from a minor episode lasting less than 24 hours (transient ischaemic attack), to a major life threatening or disabling event, and even death. The survivors of first and subsequent strokes will either make a complete recovery or will have varying degrees of disability. About 63% of Singapore stroke survivors are still moderately or severely disabled 3 months after the stroke.<sup>9</sup>

#### **1.2** Need for guidelines on CVD management

Active research into various aspects of stroke has yielded useful information, particularly with regard to the appropriateness of certain investigations and treatment modalities. In view of this, evidence-based clinical practice guidelines for the management of stroke were published in 1999, so that appropriate care can be provided to stroke patients in Singapore wherever they may be managed.

With the availability of new information, this update of the guidelines has been developed. The guidelines also include the management of transient ischaemic attacks as transient ischaemic attacks are harbingers of stroke. Transient ischaemic attacks may be considered as being at one end of the spectrum of cerebrovascular disorders, the other end being a devastating stroke. Transient ischaemic attacks may be viewed as "mini-strokes", and as such the approach to the management of transient ischaemic attacks closely resembles the approach to stroke.

#### **1.3** Scope of the guidelines

These guidelines address the assessment, investigations, immediate management and strategies for secondary prevention of stroke. Areas not addressed by these guidelines are:

- primary prevention this important issue is common to all vascular diseases
- subarachnoid haemorrhage investigation and initial management is different from other types of stroke
- stroke in young people these patients require special investigations beyond those discussed in these guidelines.

These guidelines make recommendations which involve the clinical practice of medical, nursing and paramedical staff. The principles identified should form the basis for local discussion and facilitate the development of local protocols. Some aspects require the involvement of primary and secondary care professionals to develop a common protocol for the interface between the services.

#### 1.4 Objectives of the guidelines

The primary aim of these guidelines is to assist individual clinicians, hospital departments and hospital administrators in producing local protocols for:

- (a) assessment, investigation and immediate management of individuals with a transient ischaemic attack or acute stroke (other than a subarachnoid haemorrhage)
- (b) secondary prevention and risk factor management following a transient ischaemic attack or acute stroke

The secondary aim of these guidelines is to suggest methods for implementation and for clinical audit. These guidelines are in keeping with the goals of health care for stroke patients, which are to:

- reduce the incidence of stroke through primary prevention.
- reduce case fatality following a stroke.
- implement secondary prevention strategies to prevent a future vascular event.
- reduce the level of disability due to stroke.

### 1.5 Who the guidelines are for

These guidelines are developed for all health care professionals involved in the care of the stroke patient, including doctors, nurses, therapists, dieticians, medical social workers and hospital and health care administrators. They can be applied in primary care and in hospital-based and shared-care settings.

# 1.6 Development process of the guidelines

The workgroup tasked with developing and updating these guidelines comprises specialists from the fields of neurology, neurosurgery, neuroradiology, rehabilitation and family medicine, as well as a nurse, an occupational therapist, and a patient advocate from the public. The guidelines are based on the Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network's Clinical Practice Guidelines on the Management of Patients with Stroke<sup>10</sup>. These guidelines were reviewed and modified to meet local needs. New information in recent publications that impact on patients care were also reviewed and included.

#### 1.7 What's new in the revised guidelines

The major changes and additions in this guideline are:

- Section 1.1 Information on the epidemiology of stroke in Singapore has been updated.
- Section 2.5 The recommendations on brain imaging now includes MRI with greater emphasis that brain scanning should be performed as soon as possible.
- Section 3.1 The recommendation on intravenous thrombolytic therapy has been updated. Recommendations on intra-arterial thrombolytic therapy, mechanical clot retrieval and decompressive surgery have been added.

- Section 3.5 This section on medical management has been updated. Recommendation on venous thromboembolism has been added.
- Sections 3.1 and 4.1 The evidence on antiplatelet therapy has been updated.
- Section 4.4 This section on carotid artery stenting has been added.
- Section 4.5 This section on intracranial angioplasty and stenting is new.
- Section 4.7 This section on cholesterol lowering after the acute phase of stroke has been updated.
- Section 4.8 This section on glucose control has been updated.
- Section 4.9 This section of lifestyle modification has been added.
- Section 5 Rehabilitation has been re-classified as an independent section by itself. The contents have been extensively revised and updated. Recommendations on physiotherapy, occupational therapy, dysphagia therapy, speech and language therapy and constraint-induced movement therapy have been added.

# 2 Assessment and investigation of acute stroke and transient ischaemic attack

The results of assessment and investigation should answer the following questions:

- (1) Is this a vascular event, i.e. a stroke or transient ischaemic attack (TIA)?
- (2) Which part of the brain is affected?
- (3) Is it an ischaemic or haemorrhagic vascular event?
- (4) What is the cause of the vascular event?
- (5) What functional and social problems does this cause the patient?
- (6) What other medical problems co-exist with and affect the management of the stroke?
- (7) What facilities are required for the management of this patient?

This process should be performed by a multidisciplinary team, supported by diagnostic and imaging facilities, with access to specialist stroke services including interventional neuroradiology and neurosurgery.

#### 2.1 Medical assessment

An acute stroke or transient ischaemic attack can be diagnosed reliably only after a doctor has taken a good history and performed a physical examination. The clinical assessment will guide further management regarding the necessity for hospital referral, admission and intervention. Such an approach should result in answering questions (1), (2), (6) and (7) in the above list. (*See also section 2.5*)

#### 2.2 Multidisciplinary assessment

Multidisciplinary assessment, as part of the organised stroke unit care, involving nursing and other medical professionals, should begin as soon as possible in the management of a patient with a stroke. This will contribute to answering question (5) above.<sup>11,12</sup>

A full medical assessment should be undertaken and multidisciplinary assessment considered for all patients with acute stroke or transient ischaemic attack (TIA) to define the nature of the event, the need for investigations, further management and rehabilitation.

Grade A, Level 1++

#### 2.3 Swallowing assessment

Dysphagia, a potentially serious consequence of stroke, may go unrecognised unless patients are systematically screened for it. Approximately a third of patients with hemispheric stroke and about two thirds of those with brainstem stroke have dysphagia.<sup>13,14</sup> The mortality rate for patients with dysphagia is high: 46% of patients admitted with acute stroke and dysphagia die within six weeks. Dysphagia reflects the severity of the stroke and also contributes to a higher mortality through aspiration pneumonia.

Assessment of swallowing by trained staff should be undertaken either at home or in hospital before any oral intake is permitted. Nurses working in specialist units may be trained to perform an initial dysphagia screening test. Patients with swallowing defects should be referred to a speech and language therapist.

A swallowing assessment should be undertaken at home or in hospital as part of the clinical assessment of stroke.

Grade C, Level 2+

#### 2.4 Investigations

Investigations are undertaken:

- to confirm the nature of the vascular event [question (1) above] and to elucidate upon the underlying cause [questions (3) and (4)]
- to determine the appropriate strategy for acute intervention and secondary prevention
- to identify prognostic factors.

**GPP** Local written protocols should be available for healthcare institutions, setting out indications for both routine and more specialised investigations.

GPP

# 2.5 Neuroimaging

Neuroimaging by computed tomography (CT) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is essential for accurate stroke diagnosis.<sup>15</sup> Both these modalities allow a definitive stroke diagnosis and the differentiation of ischaemic from haemorrhagic stroke. They also allow the exclusion of stroke mimics, e.g. brain tumour<del>s</del>, trauma and subdural hematoma.

CT is the most widely used technique because of its widespread availability, fast scanning time and suitability for all except the most restless patient. It permits accurate stroke localization and has some prognostic value in acute stroke interventions, e.g. risk of haemorrhage following thrombolysis.<sup>16,17</sup> Adaptations of the CT technique using iodinated contrast allow visualization of the cerebral vessels (CT angiography)<sup>18</sup> and estimation of brain perfusion (perfusion CT).<sup>19</sup>

MRI has the advantage of avoiding ionizing radiation, superior spatial resolution and superior sensitivity in the diagnosis of small cortical infarcts, small deep infarcts and posterior fossa strokes.<sup>20</sup> MRI is also better in the early diagnosis of acute ischaemic strokes.<sup>21</sup> Multimodality MRI allows the differentiation of acute from chronic ischaemic strokes (diffusion weighted imaging, DWI)<sup>22-24</sup>, the detection of small remote bleeds (gradient echo imaging), provides greater insight into stroke mechanism and evolution as well as allows an assessment of brain perfusion without the use of iodinated contrast (perfusion weighted imaging).<sup>25,26</sup> Imaging of the intracranial and extracranial cerebral vasculature (arterial and venous) is also easily and rapidly performed with MR Angiography.

Contraindications to MRI include claustrophobia, cardiac pacemakers, some metal implants, patients on conventional ventilators and the restless patient. MRI may be more costly, with longer imaging time compared to plain CT.

Other imaging modalities that can provide additional useful information include Doppler carotid ultrasound, transcranial Doppler ultrasound and digital subtraction angiography.

All patients with transient ischaemic attack or an acute stroke syndrome should have a CT or MRI brain scan as soon as possible unless there are good reasons not to do so. Where a patient is a potential candidate for acute thrombolysis, a CT or MRI of the brain should be requested urgently to enable the scan to be completed within three hours of stroke onset.<sup>27</sup> The patient with impaired consciousness or deteriorating neurological status should also be accorded first priority for neuroimaging because there may be a role for urgent surgical intervention.

**C&GPP** All patients with transient ischaemic attack or an acute stroke syndrome should have a computed tomography or magnetic resonance imaging brain scan as soon as possible\*, preferably within 24 hours<sup>†</sup>.

\*Grade C, Level 2+ †GPP

#### 3 Immediate management following acute stroke

#### 3.1 Cerebral infarct

A randomised study of intravenous recombinant tissue plasminogen activator (rtPA) in cerebral infarction demonstrated significant improvement in functional outcome in selected patients treated in specialist units within 3 hours of the onset of ischaemic stroke.<sup>28</sup> Favourable outcomes were achieved in 31% to 50% of patients treated with rtPA, compared with 20% to 38% of patients given placebo. The benefit was maintained 1 year after stroke.<sup>29</sup> Treatment carries the risk of symptomatic brain haemorrhage which is associated with a high rate of mortality. Patients with mild to moderate strokes (NIHSS score <20) and persons younger than 75 years of age had the greatest potential for a favourable response to treatment. It is safe and effective in routine clinical practice when used for acute ischaemic stroke within 3 hours of stroke onset in centres with different levels of experience, provided established criteria are strictly followed.<sup>30</sup> The use of streptokinase is contraindicated in view of its lack of beneficial effect on mortality and morbidity.<sup>31</sup>

A recently published study showed that intravenous rtPA therapy commenced between 3 to 4.5 hours after stroke onset was also associated with a significant increase in favourable outcomes<sup>32</sup>, but the benefit achieved was diminished compared to rtPA initiated within 3 hours. It is therefore recommended that intravenous rtPA should be initiated as soon as possible in selected patients determined to be good candidates to receive such therapy within 3 hours of stroke onset, with possible extension of the treatment time window to 4.5 hours in the near future when more data from local and international centres confirm the efficacy and safety of this therapy in the extended time-window. Other means to extend the time window for intravenous thrombolysis beyond 3 hours using novel agents<sup>33</sup> or MR imaging for patient selection have yet to show efficacy.<sup>34</sup>

Results of a prospective randomised, placebo controlled trial evaluating the effectiveness of intra-arterial prourokinase in patients with stroke in the middle cerebral artery territory of < 6 hours duration, demonstrated better clinical outcomes in the prourokinase group versus the placebo group (40% versus 25% in respective groups having a 90 day modified Rankin Scale of 0-2). This was despite a slightly higher rate (10%) of haemorrhage in the prourokinase group versus the placebo group (2%).<sup>35</sup>

Treatment requires the patient to be at an experienced stroke centre with immediate access to cerebral angiography and qualified interventionalists.

Mechanical devices (MERCI) may be effective in clot retrieval and ultrasound-enhanced systemic thrombolysis may improve recanalisation although no study has demonstrated an improved clinical outcome.<sup>36-39</sup>

A Intravenous recombinant tissue plasminogen activator is recommended for ischaemic stroke patients within 3 hours of stroke onset and without contraindication to this therapy, in centres with appropriate facilities and expertise.

#### Grade A, Level 1+

A Intra-arterial thrombolysis is an option for treatment in selected patients within 6 hours of onset of major middle cerebral artery infarction, who are otherwise not eligible for intravenous thrombolysis.

#### Grade A, Level 1+

The use of heparins (unfractionated heparins, low molecular weight heparin or heparinoids) in acute ischaemic stroke, including those which are cardioembolic in aetiology, is not routinely recommended as it does not reduce mortality in stroke patients. The reduction in recurrent ischaemic stroke associated with heparin therapy is completely offset by the increase in symptomatic intracranial haemorrhage.<sup>40,41</sup> The efficacy of heparins in large artery stroke requires further investigation.<sup>42</sup>

A The routine use of heparins in acute ischaemic stroke, including cardioembolic strokes, is not recommended.

#### Grade A, Level 1+

Early initiation of aspirin (within 48 hours) after ischaemic stroke reduces stroke recurrence in the early post-stroke period. It also improves outcome, with a significant decrease in death or dependency, and a 1% absolute increase in complete recovery in treated patients.<sup>43,45</sup>

A Antiplatelet therapy, normally aspirin, should be prescribed immediately for patients who have sustained an ischaemic stroke.

#### Grade A, Level 1+

Malignant infarction of the middle cerebral artery is associated with an 80% mortality rate. A pooled analysis of 3 randomised controlled trials showed that decompressive surgery improved functional outcome and reduced mortality when undertaken within 48 hours of stroke onset in patients aged between 18-60 years, with a space-occupying middle cerebral artery (MCA) infarction. The decision to perform decompressive surgery should be individualised for every patient. Information about quality of life of survivors will help to guide decision.<sup>46</sup>

A Early decompressive surgery is an option for treatment in patients aged between 18-60 years, with a space-occupying middle cerebral artery infarction.

Grade A, Level 1++

Corticosteroids have been used in attempts to reduce the level of cerebral oedema associated with acute stroke. However, there is no evidence that the administration of steroids improves outcome.<sup>47,49</sup>

Haemodilution techniques have been used in attempts to increase cerebral perfusion in patients with acute stroke. No beneficial effect has been found. $^{50}$ 

The rationale of therapy with neuroprotectants in patients with acute ischaemic stroke is that neuronal damage may be prevented. No benefit has been found to be associated with this type of therapy.<sup>51</sup>

A The routine use of drugs to limit neural damage, including the use of corticosteroids, neuroprotectants, plasma volume expanders, barbiturates and streptokinase, is of no proven benefit and should be discouraged.

Grade A, Level 1+

#### 3.2 Blood pressure

Both extremely high and low blood pressures are associated with poor outcome.<sup>52,53</sup> However, in a number of randomised controlled trials, a reduction of blood pressure which occurred as a side effect of treatment was associated with a worsening of outcome.<sup>54</sup> It is unclear whether this is as a result of the trial medication or an effect of blood pressure lowering.

The current recommendation is to carefully treat hypertension if SBP > 220 mmHg or DBP > 120 mmHg. Exceptions include the stroke patient who has been given thrombolytic agent, has hypertensive encephalopathy, aortic dissection, acute renal failure, acute myocardial infarction, or acute pulmonary edema.<sup>55</sup> Conversely, persistent hypotension should be corrected speedily.<sup>55</sup>

**GPP** Mild and moderately elevated blood pressure should not routinely be lowered in the acute phase of stroke as this may worsen outcome.

GPP

# **3.3 Intraparenchymal haemorrhage (excluding subarachnoid haemorrhage)**

**GPP** Patients with hemorrhagic strokes who are receiving anticoagulants or have received recent thrombolytic therapy or those with bleeding diastheses require urgent correction of coagulation defects. Thrombolytics, anti-platelet therapy and anticoagulants should be discontinued.

GPP

#### 3.4 Neurosurgical intervention

Early surgical evacuation of spontaneous supratentorial intraparenchymal hematomas was not shown to be better than conservative treatment.<sup>56</sup> Surgical evacuation of intraparenchymal hematomas could be considered, if the hematoma is thought to be causing clinical deterioration. Further research is needed to clarify this type of intervention.<sup>57,58</sup>

Ventricular shunting and decompression surgery should be considered in patients with acute hydrocephalus associated with cerebellar stroke due to compression of the aqueduct of Sylvius by blood or oedema.<sup>59</sup>

**D** Urgent neurosurgical assessment should be available for selected patients, such as those with large cerebellar infarcts or haemorrhage or acute hydrocephalus, and for selected cases of cerebral haemorrhage.

Grade D, Level 4

#### 3.5 Medical management

Persistent hyperglycaemia (>7.8 mM) is common among diabetic as well as non-diabetic individuals after acute stroke and has been associated with poorer outcomes.<sup>60</sup> To date, the only randomized controlled trial performed has not demonstrated the benefit of a glucose-potassium-insulin infusion to maintain normoglycaemia.<sup>61</sup> During acute stroke, if glucose lowering therapy is initiated, close monitoring of glucose concentrations to avoid hypoglycaemia is recommended.

**GPP** Monitoring and management of hyperglycaemia is recommended for all patients with acute ischaemic stroke.

GPP

**B** If glucose lowering therapy is initiated, close monitoring of glucose concentrations to avoid hypoglycaemia is recommended.

Grade B, Level 1+

# Hypoglycaemia

It is generally agreed that hypoglycaemia should be treated in patients with acute ischaemic stroke. The goal is to achieve normoglycaemia. Marked elevation of blood glucose levels should be avoided.

**GPP** Hypoglycaemia in patients with acute ischaemic stroke should be treated with a goal to achieve normoglycaemia.

GPP

### Fever

Fever after acute ischaemic stroke is associated with an increased risk of morbidity and mortality. The poor outcome may be secondary to enhanced release of neurotransmitters and increased free radical production.<sup>62,63</sup> The common causes of fever are chest or urinary tract infections.<sup>64</sup> Paracetamol is modestly effective in lowering temperature in acute stroke.<sup>65</sup>

D When fever occurs in patients with acute ischaemic stroke, the temperature should be lowered and the cause ascertained and treated.

Grade D, Level 4

#### Venous thromboembolism

Deep venous thrombosis (DVT) is common in the immobilized stroke patient. Asymptomatic DVT has been estimated to occur in 40-50% of acute stroke patients. Ultrasound studies in an Asian population detected DVT in 30% to 45% of patients in the first 30 days following acute stroke.<sup>66</sup> However, clinical evidence of deep venous thrombosis was seen in less than 5% while symptomatic embolism occurred in <1%.

Measures that have been suggested to prevent DVT include early mobilization, good hydration, compression leg stockings, mechanical compression devices, antiplatelet agents, and anticoagulation.

Early mobilization and good hydration appears rational but have not been subjected to clinical trial in the acute stroke setting. The use of compression leg stockings has been shown to reduce DVT in travellers on long flights and venous thromboembolism in surgical patients<sup>67,68</sup> but its efficacy in acute stroke has not been proven.<sup>69</sup>

A recent trial of thigh-length, graduated compression stockings resulted in a non-significant absolute reduction in DVT.<sup>70</sup> The patients on the thigh length compression stockings had significantly more skin breaks, ulcers, blisters and skin necrosis. Mechanical compression devices have been shown to be effective in surgical patients but has never been subjected to trial in stroke.<sup>71</sup>

The use of aspirin in acute ischaemic stroke has been shown to reduce deep venous thrombosis by 29% to 39% and pulmonary embolism (PE) by 43% to 64%.<sup>45,72-74</sup>

Systematic reviews of randomized controlled trials show that heparin [low dose unfractionated heparin as well as low-molecular-weight heparin (LMWH)] reduces the risk of asymptomatic DVT after stroke.<sup>75-77</sup> However, the small non-significant reduction in pulmonary embolism (PE) is more than offset by an increase in intracranial and extracranial haemorrhage.<sup>75</sup> A recent study showed that LMWH may be safer than subcutaneous unfractionated heparin.<sup>78</sup>

**D** Good hydration and early mobilisation is recommended for all stroke patients to reduce deep venous thrombosis and pulmonary embolism.

Grade D, Level 2+

Antiplatelet therapy is recommended in all patients with ischaemic stroke to reduce deep venous thrombosis and pulmonary embolism.

Grade A, Level 1+

# 4 Secondady prevention following acute ischaemic stroke and transient ischaemic attack

### 4.1 Antiplatelet therapy

Long-term antiplatelet therapy reduces the risk of serious vascular events (recurrent stroke, myocardial infarction or vascular death) following an ischaemic stroke or transient ischaemic attack by 22%; 36 serious vascular events will be avoided over two years per 1000 patients with previous stroke or transient ischaemic attack.<sup>79</sup>

Aspirin was the most widely studied antiplatelet drug, with doses of 75-150 mg daily being at least as effective as higher daily doses. The effects of doses lower than 75 mg daily were less certain.<sup>79</sup>

Other antiplatelet agents proven beneficial in randomised clinical trials include ticlopidine, clopidogrel, and dipyridamole (alone or in combination with aspirin).<sup>80-84</sup> There is evidence from large scale randomised controlled trials that clopidogrel or the combination of aspirin and dipyridamole may be superior to aspirin alone in secondary prevention after stroke.<sup>82-84</sup>

The combination of aspirin and clopidogrel has not been demonstrated to be superior to aspirin or clopidogrel alone and cannot be recommended for routine general use in stroke patients.<sup>85,86</sup>

Antiplatelet therapy should be continued in the long term for the secondary prevention of recurrent stroke and other vascular events in patients who have sustained an ischaemic cerebrovascular event.

Grade A, Level 1++

#### 4.2 Anticoagulation therapy

Oral anticoagulation with warfarin is highly effective in the secondary prevention of cardioembolic stroke.

The commonest cause of cardioembolic stroke is atrial fibrillation. Oral anticoagulation is more effective than anti-platelet agents (single or in combination) in the primary and secondary prevention of stroke in persons with atrial fibrillation. This is true for both permanent as well as paroxysmal atrial fibrillation. Although anticoagulation use is associated with a similar two-thirds risk reduction compared to control in primary and secondary stroke prevention, a much larger absolute stroke reduction is achieved in the atrial fibrillation patient who has already suffered a stroke or transient ischaemic attack (4% versus  $12\%)^{87}$  compared to the patient was has no prior event (1.4% versus  $4.5\%)^{.88}$ 

Long term anticoagulation with adjusted dose warfarin (target INR 2.5, range 2.0-3.0) is indicated in the secondary prevention of stroke following atrial fibrillation unless there are contraindications.<sup>89,90</sup> A lower target INR of 2.0 (range 1.6-2.5) may be preferred in frail elderly (>75 years old) patients or who are judged to have an increased risk of haemorrhagic complications.<sup>91</sup> In patients with definite contraindications to long term anticoagulation, antiplatelet therapy should be considered.

In each patient, a careful balance of the benefits and risks of long term anticoagulation must be considered. Contraindications to long term anticoagulation includes a) the frail elderly patient at high risk for falls b) active peptic ulcer disease c) poor access to anticoagulation monitoring or poor compliance with treatment.

Long term anticoagulation with adjusted dose warfarin (target INR 2.5, range 2.0-3.0) is recommended in the secondary prevention of stroke following atrial fibrillation unless there are contraindications.

Grade A, Level 1++

A In patients with cardioembolic strokes and definite contraindications to long term anticoagulation, antiplatelet therapy should be considered.

Grade A, Level 1++

#### 4.3 Carotid endarterectomy

The role of carotid endarterectomy was studied in 3 large randomised controlled trials.<sup>92</sup> When combined with aspirin, carotid endarterectomy has been found to be effective in reducing the risk of recurrent stroke, compared to taking aspirin alone, in patients with 70-99% (NASCET-measured<sup>†</sup>)

internal carotid stenosis ipsilateral to a carotid territory transient ischaemic attack or non-disabling ischaemic stroke. Carotid endarterectomy may also benefit selected high-risk patients with symptomatic 50-69% (NASCET-measured) stenosis. The benefit seen with carotid endarterectomy among patients with symptomatic stenosis is generalisable only to surgically fit patients operated on by surgeons with acceptable complication rates.

A Patients with moderate or severe internal carotid artery stenosis ipsilateral to a carotid transient ischaemic attack or non-disabling ischaemic stroke should be considered for carotid endarterectomy by an experienced surgeon.

#### Grade A, Level 1++

<sup>†</sup>NASCET = North American Symptomatic Carotid Endarterectomy Trial. The measurement is the diameter of a normal-looking portion of the more distal internal carotid artery minus the diameter of the narrowest portion of the proximal internal carotid artery, divided by the diameter of the normal-looking portion of the more distal internal artery, multiplied by 100.

#### 4.4 Carotid artery stenting

There is still some controversy as to whether carotid artery stenting (CAS) is as effective as carotid endarterectomy (CEA) for secondary prevention of stroke in patients with severe carotid artery stenosis despite the publication of four major trials.<sup>93-96</sup> The SAPPHIRE trial showed that CAS is not inferior to CEA and may be considered as an alternative to CEA in patients who are at increased risk from surgery.<sup>96</sup> However, only 25% of the patients in this trial were symptomatic. A meta-analysis of the major trials showed a significantly higher risk of any stroke and death within 30 days after CAS, compared with CEA (OR, 1.41; CI 1.05 to 1.88, p < 0.05).<sup>97</sup> Beyond the 30-day perioperative period, the outcomes of CAS and CEA are comparable.<sup>94,95</sup> Carotid artery stenting is reasonable when performed with operative morbidity and mortality rates of 4% to 6%, similar to that observed in trials of carotid endarterectomy.

A Carotid artery stenting may be considered in patients who are not suitable for carotid endarterectomy.

Grade A, Level 1++

### 4.5 Intracranial angioplasty and stenting

Symptomatic intracranial atheromatous disease is common locally<sup>98</sup> and is often associated with recurrent events despite medical therapy. In the Warfarin-Aspirin Symptomatic Intracranial Disease (WASID) study, 25% of patients presenting with 70% to 99% stenosis experienced a stroke in the ipsilateral vascular territory within 2 years, despite treatment with either warfarin or aspirin.<sup>99</sup>

The SSYLVIA trial (Stenting of Symptomatic atherosclerotic Lesions in the Vertebral or Intracranial Arteries)<sup>100,101</sup> and WINGSPAN Trial were multicentre, non-randomized, prospective feasibility studies. Together with another Multicentre US trial<sup>102</sup>, they reported successful stent deployment of above 95% and 30-day procedural death and ipsilateral stroke rates of below 7%.

Intracranial angioplasty with or without stenting may be considered as a treatment option for symptomatic patients who have > 50% stenosis and who have failed medical therapy.

Grade C, Level 2+

#### 4.6 Blood pressure lowering

While aggressive lowering of mild to moderate elevated blood pressure is not recommended during the acute phase of stroke<sup>103</sup>, blood pressure reduction commencing beyond the acute phase results in a further reduction of vascular events.<sup>104,105</sup> The benefit is seen in both ischaemic and haemorrhagic stroke, in both hypertensive and non-hypertensive subjects.<sup>106</sup> In patients with diabetes mellitus the blood pressure should be below 130/85 mmHg.<sup>107</sup> Selection of antihypertensive agent should take into consideration other medical co-morbidities.<sup>101</sup> A diet low in salt and high in fruit and vegetables complements pharmacotherapy in lowering blood pressure and reducing the risk of recurrent stroke.<sup>108,109</sup>

A Blood pressure lowering should be considered after the acute phase of stroke.

Grade A, Level 1++

### 4.7 Lipids

Two large randomised controlled trials have demonstrated that statin therapy reduces vascular events among patients with stroke or transient ischaemic attack.<sup>110,111</sup> In one of these randomised controlled trials, there was a modest increase in incidence of haemorrhagic stroke.<sup>111</sup> Therefore, the relationship between statin therapy and haemorrhagic stroke deserves further investigations.

The target goal for lipid lowering should follow the MOH Lipids Clinical Practice Guidelines (May 2006).<sup>112</sup>

A Patients with ischaemic stroke or transient ischaemic attack are reasonable candidates for treatment with a statin agent to reduce the risk of vascular outcomes. However, caution should be exercised for patients with haemorrhagic stroke.

Grade A, Level 1++

#### 4.8 Diabetes

There are no dedicated secondary stroke prevention trials focusing on anti-diabetic therapy. However, a number of prospective observation studies revealed a positive association between hyperglycaemia and susceptibility to stroke.<sup>113,114</sup> One randomised controlled trial and a high quality observational study suggested hypoglycaemic agents (in particular, metformin in over-weight subjects) is helpful in stroke prevention.<sup>115,116</sup> Hence, glucose control is recommended to near normoglycaemic levels among diabetics with ischaemic stroke or transient ischaemic attack to reduce microvascular complications and possibly macrovascular complications. Diabetes synergizes with other risk factors such as hypertension and lipid disorders in increasing stroke risk.<sup>117</sup> Therefore, global multiple risk factors management is highly effective in the prevention of stroke.<sup>118</sup>

The target goal for glycaemia lowering should follow the MOH Diabetes Mellitus clinical practice guidelines (June 2006). Briefly, the targets of glycaemic control should be defined for each patient, with patient participation in the process. "Optimal" glucose control should be the target for the majority of patients with diabetes. This refers to glucose levels that approach the normal range (HbA1c 6.5-7.0%; preprandial glucose 6.1-8.0 mM).

A&B Glucose control is recommended to near normoglycaemic levels among diabetics with ischaemic stroke or transient ischaemic attack to reduce microvascular complications\* and possibly macrovascular complications<sup>†</sup>.

> \*Grade A, Level 1+ †Grade B, Level 2++

#### 4.9 Lifestyle modification

Diet rich in fruits, vegetables, fish oil and low fat dairy products may be beneficial for reducing the risk of ischaemic stroke or transient ischaemic attack.<sup>119,120</sup>

Although there are no randomized control trials of smoking cessation for stroke prevention, observational studies have shown that the elevated risk of stroke due to smoking declines after quitting and is eliminated after 5 years.<sup>121-123</sup> Smoking cessation is recommended for patients with stroke or transient ischaemic attacks.

Alcohol affects the risk of stroke depending on the level of consumption, type of stroke, and possibly ethnicity. Drinking one to two drinks per day appears to reduce risk of ischaemic stroke, while heavy drinking increases the risk.<sup>124,125</sup> For patients with ischaemic stroke or transient ischaemic attack who are heavy drinkers, elimination or reduction of alcohol consumption is recommended, despite the lack of clear evidence from clinical trials.

Epidemiological data suggest that obesity is associated with susceptibility to stroke.<sup>126</sup> Patients who are overweight with ischaemic stroke and transient ischaemic attack should attempt weight reduction.

Evidence from observational studies suggest increase physical activity is protective against stroke.<sup>127,128</sup> Patients who are capable of exercise after stroke or transient ischaemic attack should maintain moderate intensity physical exercise most days of the week for at least 30 minutes.

**D&GPP** Smoking cessation, limited alcohol consumption, weight control, regular physical activity, and a diet rich in fruits, vegetables, fish oil and low fat dairy products may be beneficial for reducing the risk of ischaemic stroke and transient ischaemic attack.

Grade D, Level 4 GPP

#### 5 Rehabilitation

#### 5.1 Rehabilitation

A systematic review of randomized trials indicated that organized inpatient multidisciplinary rehabilitation was associated with reduced odds of death, institutionalisation and dependency. For every 100 patients that received organized inpatient multidisciplinary rehabilitation, an extra 5 were discharged home in an independent state.<sup>129</sup>

A Stroke patients should receive organized inpatient multidisciplinary rehabilitation.

Grade A, Level 1+

Observational studies have shown that patients with acute stroke benefit from early initiation of stroke rehabilitation in terms of better functional outcome and shorter length of stay.<sup>130-132</sup>

**B** Stroke patients should receive early rehabilitation.

Grade B, Level 2++

A meta-analysis of studies found that more intensive and longer rehabilitation therapy during the first six months after stroke has a small but favourable effect on functional outcome.<sup>133</sup>

A If able to do so, stroke patients should be encouraged to participate in more intensive rehabilitation particularly in the first six months.

#### Grade A, Level 1+

Systematic review of 3 randomized controlled trials and 12 nonrandomized studies on in-hospital care pathways for stroke found no significant differences in death, dependency, or discharge destination. The studies suggested care pathway patients were less likely to suffer urinary tract infection or readmitted to hospital, and were more likely to have CT brain or carotid duplex scans. However, patient satisfaction and quality of life may be significantly lower, and there was no significant difference in lengths of stay.<sup>134</sup>

There is presently insufficient evidence for any recommendation on the routine use of care pathways for stroke management including rehabilitation.

From a review of databases of physiotherapy treatment approaches for promoting postural control and lower limb function, a mixed approach was significantly more effective than no treatment at improving functional independence. There was insufficient evidence to support the superiority of any one approach.<sup>135</sup>

A systematic review of randomised controlled trials showed that occupational therapy interventions reduced odds of a poor outcome, and increased activity of daily living (ADL) scores – they were less likely to deteriorate and more likely to be independent in ADLs. However, the exact nature of intervention for maximum benefit is still unclear.<sup>136</sup>

 $\Lambda$  Stroke rehabilitation should include physiotherapy and occupational therapy.

Grade A, Level 1+

Dysphagic patients with dietary modification and taught swallowing compensation strategies had increased return to normal diet and recovery of swallowing by 6 months, especially with a high-intensity program.<sup>137</sup>

 $\Lambda$  Dysphagia therapy is recommended for all acute stroke patients with impaired swallowing function.

Grade A, Level 1+

The efficacy of formal speech and language therapy on poststroke communication disorders including aphasia, speech apraxia and dysarthria could not be clearly determined from available literature.<sup>138-141</sup>

D Speech and language therapy may be considered for poststroke communication disorder but there is presently no clear evidence for its efficacy.

Grade D, Level 3

There may be substantial and long-lasting improvement in functional use of the paretic upper limb with constraint-induced movement therapy (CIMT).<sup>142,143</sup>

A Constraint-induced movement therapy is recommended for patients with upper limb paralysis who are able to tolerate the treatment regime.

#### Grade A, Level 1+

A systematic review of 15 trials found no statistically significant differences between treadmill training, with or without body weight support, and other interventions for walking speed or dependence were found. Subjects who could walk independently at the start of treatment tended to have higher walking speeds, and dependent walkers tended to do better with treadmill training using body weight support.<sup>144</sup>

A systematic review of randomized unconfounded clinical trials in subacute and chronic stroke subjects comparing acupuncture needling with placebo, sham, or no acupuncture found 5 trials with 368 patients, none of which had adequate methodological quality.<sup>145</sup>

Body weight support treadmill ambulation or acupuncture may be considered but there is presently no clear evidence for its efficacy.

Grade C, Level 2+

## 6 Implications for service delivery

#### 6.1 Stroke assessment clinics

Stroke clinics facilitate the outpatient evaluation of suspected stroke/ transient ischaemic attack patients, as well as the follow-up of patients confirmed to have had a stroke. Early initiation of existing treatments after transient ischaemic attack or minor stroke was associated with a reduction in the risk of early recurrent stroke.<sup>146</sup> Use of transient ischaemic attack clinics with 24-hour access and immediate initiation of preventive treatment might reduce length of hospital stay and risk of stroke.<sup>147</sup>

A Patients with transient ischaemic attack or minor stroke should be referred for urgent assessment in specialised clinics.

Grade A, Level 1+

# 6.2 Admission policies

A meta-analysis of trials comparing the management of patients with acute stroke in specialised units and in general medical units has shown that the management of patients with stroke in a stroke unit is associated with a reduction in death, dead or disability, and death or institutionalisation. More patients managed in stroke units are discharged home and remain at home.<sup>148</sup> Benefits occur by reducing death from secondary complications of stroke and reducing the need for institutional care through a reduction in disability.<sup>149,150</sup>

In the majority of these trials, stroke care was provided in a designated area or ward, as opposed to a roving stroke care team. Members of the multidisciplinary team could include nurses, physiotherapists, occupational therapists, speech therapists, dietitians, medical social workers, case managers and patient educators.

 $\Lambda$  Patients who have suffered an acute stroke should be admitted to a Stroke Unit.

Grade A, Level 1++

# 6.3 Organisation of care for patients admitted to hospital with a stroke

The 1996 Declaration of Helsingborg called for organisation of stroke care by a multidisciplinary service.<sup>151</sup> Care of patients with stroke in a specialized unit has been shown to reduce mortality and dependency.<sup>152,153</sup> Patients with stroke requires rapid investigation and diagnosis, safe use of proven acute treatment strategies, optimal nursing care, planning of secondary prevention, prompt assessment of neurological impairment and disability, and involvement of a multidisciplinary team.

Systems of stroke care, including primordial and primary prevention, community education, notification and response of emergency medical services, acute stroke treatment, subacute stroke treatment and secondary prevention, rehabilitation, and continuous quality improvement activities must be established.<sup>154</sup> Important components of primary stroke centres are acute stroke team, written care protocols, emergency medical services, emergency department, stroke unit, neurosurgical service, commitment and support of medical organization, neuroimaging services, laboratory services, outcome and quality assessment activities, and continuing medical education.<sup>155</sup> In addition to these, comprehensive stroke centres should integrate expert health care personnel, advanced neuroimaging capabilities, surgical and endovascular techniques, and other specific infrastructure and programmatic elements such as an intensive care unit and a stroke registry.<sup>156</sup>

Acute inpatient care for patients admitted to hospital with a stroke should be organised as a multidisciplinary stroke service based in designated stroke units.

Grade A, Level 1++

# 7 Cost-effectiveness issues

Lifetime cost per person for treatment of ischaemic stroke in the United States (US) in 1990 was about US\$90,981.

In Australia the cost of stroke treatment per annum was estimated to be Aus\$40,000 in 1993-1994.<sup>157</sup> Many of the therapies discussed in this guideline for treatment of acute ischaemic stroke and secondary prevention have been shown to be cost-effective.

A study from Australia showed that treating acute ischaemic stroke with rtPA costs Aus\$36,000 to avoid one case of death or dependency. However, it costs only Aus\$83 to avoid a similar outcome with aspirin.<sup>157</sup> For the first 5 years after stroke, a French study estimated that stroke units cost €1,359 more than conventional care for every year of life gained without disability.<sup>158</sup>

For secondary prevention of ischaemic stroke, the estimated yearly costs required to prevent one stroke are as follows: smoking cessation Aus\$0, smoking cessation with nicotine patch for 3 months Aus\$19,600, aspirin for all in sinus rhythm Aus\$2,000, aspirin plus dipyridamole for all in sinus rhythm Aus\$18,500, clopidogrel for all in sinus rhythm Aus\$74,000, anticoagulation for atrial fibrillation Aus\$1,200, diuretics for hypertension Aus\$1,350, ACE inhibitor for hypertension Aus\$18,000, statins for hypercholesterolaemia Aus\$41,000, and carotid endarterectomy for severe stenosis Aus\$128,000.<sup>157</sup> A study from the US showed that lifetime costs of a patient with transient ischaemic attack associated with severe carotid stenosis was US\$26,535.79 without treatment and US\$23,538.29 after carotid endarterectomy.<sup>159</sup>

As most patients with acute ischaemic stroke are eligible for aspirin compared to rtPA which has a very narrow therapeutic time window, aspirin is the most cost-effective treatment for reducing death and dependency in the population. For secondary stroke prevention, the four most costeffective interventions are smoking cessation, blood-pressure lowering with diuretics, aspirin for non-cardioembolic stroke, and anticoagulants for patients with atrial fibrillation.

# 8 Clinical quality improvement

The following clinical quality improvement parameters, based on the recommendations in this guideline, are proposed:

- 1. Proportion of patients admitted to the stroke unit (pg 31).
- 2. Proportion of stroke patients undergoing CT or MRI head within 24 hours of admission (pg 14).
- 3. Proportion of stroke patients undergoing screening for swallowing disorders (pg 12)
- 4. Proportion of patients with non-cardioembolic stroke started on antiplatelet medication at discharge (pg 22).
- 5. Proportion of stroke patients with atrial fibrillation started on anticoagulation at discharge (pg 23).
- 6. Proportion of stroke patients with hyperlipidemia started on statin therapy at discharge (pg 26).
- 7. Proportion of eligible stroke patients receiving intravenous rtPA therapy (pg 15).
- 8. Proportion of patients screened for need of inpatient multidisciplinary stroke rehabilitation (pg 28).
- 9. Proportion of patients with TIA or minor stroke presented to outpatient clinics referred for urgent assessment in specialised clinics or emergency departments (pg 31).

## References

- 1. Murray CJ, Lopez AD. Mortality by cause for eight regions of the world: Global Burden of Disease Study. Lancet. 1997;349:1269-76.
- 2. Registry of Births and Deaths, Singapore. Annual reports. 1970-2000.
- Heng DM, Lee J, Chew SK, Tan BY, Hughes K, Chia KS. Incidence of ischaemic heart disease and stroke in Chinese, Malays and Indians in Singapore: Singapore Cardiovascular Cohort Study. Ann Acad Med Singapore 2000;29:231-6.
- 4. Venketasubramanian.N. Stroke in Singapore An Overview. Singapore Med J 1999;40:48-52.
- Ministry of Health, Singapore. http://app.moh.gov.sg/sta/sta0103.asp Accessed 25 Jan 2003.
- 6. Venketasubramanian N, Chen C. Burden of stroke in Singapore. Int J Stroke 2008;3:51-4.
- 7. Venketasubramanian N, Sadasivan B, Tan AKY. Stroke patterns in a Singapore hospital-based stroke data bank. Cerebrovasc Dis. 1994;4:250.
- 8. Lee SH, Tjia H. Stroke in a multiracial oriental country, Singapore the Moulmein Stroke Registry. J Neurol Sci. 1997;150:257.
- 9. Fong NP, Wong PK, Lau-Ting C, Devathasan G, Chong PN. Disability, rehabilitation and after-care of stroke patients after discharge from hospital. Singapore 1983-84. Ann Acad Med Singapore 1987;16:122-7.
- Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN). Clinical Practice Guidelines on the Management of Patients with Stroke: Assessment, Investigation, Immediate Management and Secondary Prevention. Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN), 1997.
- Stroke Unit Trialists' Collaboration. Organised inpatient (stroke unit) care for stroke. The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2001, Issue 3 Art No: CD000197 DOI: 101002/14651858CD000197 2001.

- Foley N, Salter K, Teasell R. Specialized stroke services: A meta-analysis comparing three models of care. Cerebrovascular Diseases. 2007;23(2-3):194-202.
- Horner J, Massey EW, Riski JE, Lathrop DL, Chase KN. Aspiration following stroke: clinical correlates and outcome. Neurology. 1988; 38: 1359-62.
- 14. Barer D. The natural history and functional consequences of dysphagia after hemisphere stroke. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1989; 52: 236-41.
- 15. Adams H P Jr, Zoppo G del, Alberts M J, et al. Guidelines for the Early Management of Adults with Ischaemic Stroke: A Guideline From the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association Stroke Council, Clinical Cardiology Council, Cardiovascular Radiology and Intervention Council, and the Atherosclerotic Peripheral Vascular Disease and Quality of Care Outcomes in Research Interdisciplinary Working Groups Stroke. 2007;38:1655-1711.
- Wardlaw JM, Mielke O. Early signs of brain infarction at CT: observer reliability and outcome after thrombolytic treatment-systematic review. Radiology. 2005;235:444-453.
- Barber PA, Demchuk AM, Zhang J, Buchan AM; ASPECTS Study Group. Validity and reliability of a quantitative computed tomography score in predicting outcome of hyperacute stroke before thrombolytic therapy: Alberta Stroke Programme Early CT Score. Lancet. 2000;355: 1670-1674.
- 18. Lev MH, Farkas J, Rodriguez VR, et al. CT angiography in the rapid triage of patients with hyperacute stroke to intraarterial thrombolysis: accuracy in the detection of large vessel thrombus. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2001;25:520-528.
- 19. Esteban JM, Cervera V. Perfusion CT and angio CT in the assessment of acute stroke. Neuroradiology. 2004;46:705-715.
- 20. Mohr JP, Biller J, Hilal SK, et al. Magnetic resonance versus computed tomographic imaging in acute stroke. Stroke. 1995;26: 807-812.

- 21. Gonzalez RG, Schaefer PW, Buonanno FS, et al. Diffusion-weighted MR imaging: diagnostic accuracy in patients imaged within 6 hours of stroke symptom onset. Radiology. 1999;210:155-162.
- 22. Fiebach JB, Schellinger PD, Jansen O, et al. CT and diffusion-weighted MR imaging in randomized order: diffusion-weighted imaging results in higher accuracy and lower interrater variability in the diagnosis of hyperacute ischemic stroke. Stroke. 2002;33:2206-2210.
- 23. Lansberg MG, Albers GW, Beaulieu C, Marks MP. Comparison of diffusionweighted MRI and CT in acute stroke. Neurology. 2000;54: 1557-1561.
- 24. Lutsep HL, Albers GW, DeCrespigny A, Kamat GN, Marks MP, Moseley ME. Clinical utility of diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging in the assessment of ischemic stroke. Ann Neurol. 1997;41: 574-580.
- Barber PA, Darby DG, Desmond PM, et al. Prediction of stroke outcome with echoplanar perfusion- and diffusion-weighted MRI. Neurology. 1998; 51:418-426.
- 26. Wu O, Koroshetz WJ, Ostergaard L, et al. Predicting tissue outcome in acute human cerebral ischemia using combined diffusion- and perfusion-weighted MR imaging. Stroke. 2001;32:933-942.
- Mullins ME, Schaefer PW, Sorensen AG, et al. CT and conventional and diffusion weighted MR imaging in acute stroke: study in 691 patients at presentation to the emergency department. Radiology. 2002;224:353-360.
- National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke rt-PA Study Group. Tissue plasminogen activator for the treatment of acute ischaemic stroke. New Engl J Med. 1995;333:1581-87.
- Kwiatkowski TG, Libman RB, Frankel M, et al; National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke Recombinant Tissue Plasminogen Activator Stroke Study Group. Effects of tissue plasminogen activator for acute ischemic stroke at one year. N Engl J Med. 1999;340:1781-87.
- 30. Wahlgren N, Ahmed N, Davalos A, et al; SITS-MOST investigators. Thrombolysis with alteplase for acute ischaemic stroke in the Safe Implementation of Thrombolysis in Stroke-Monitoring Study (SITS-MOST): an observational study. Lancet. 2007;369:275-82.

- Cornu C, Boutitie F, Candelise L, et al. Streptokinase in acute ischemic stroke: an individual patient data meta-analysis: The Thrombolysis in Acute Stroke Pooling Project. Stroke. 2000;31:1555-60.
- 32. Werner Hacke, Markku Kaste, Erich Bluhmki, et al, for the ECASS Investigators\* Thrombolysis with Alteplase 3 to 4.5 Hours after Acute Ischemic Stroke. N Engl J Med 2008;359:131729.
- 33. Hacke W, Furlan AJ, Al-Rawi Y, et al. Intravenous desmoteplase in patients with acute ischaemic stroke selected by MRI perfusion-diffusion weighted imaging or perfusion CT (DIAS-2): a prospective, randomised, doubleblind, placebo-controlled study. Lancet Neurol 2009;8:141-50.
- Davis SM, Donnan GA, Parsons MW, et al; EPITHET investigators. Effects of alteplase beyond 3 h after stroke in the Echoplanar Imaging Thrombolytic Evaluation Trial (EPITHET): a placebo-controlled randomised trial. Lancet Neurol. 2008 Apr;7(4):299-309.
- Furlan A, Higashida R, Wechsler L, et al. Intra-arterial prourokinase for acute ischemic stroke. The PROACT II study: a randomized controlled trial. Prolyse in Acute Cerebral Thromboembolism. JAMA 1999;282:2003-11.
- 36. Smith WS, Sung G, Starkman S, et al; MERCI Trial Investigators. Safety and efficacy of mechanical embolectomy in acute ischemic stroke: results of the MERCI trial. Stroke. 2005;36:1432-1438.
- 37. Alexander C Flint, Gary R Duckwiler, Ronald F Budzik, David S Liebeskind, Wade S Smith for the Merci and Multi Merci Writing Committee. Mechanical Thrombectomy of Intracranial Internal Carotid Occlusion: Pooled Results of the MERCI and Multi MERCI Part I Trials. Stroke, Apr 2007; 38: 1274-1280.
- Wade S Smith, Gene Sung, Jeffrey Saver, et al; Multi MERCI Investigators. Mechanical Thrombectomy for Acute Ischemic Stroke. Final Results of the Multi MERCI Trial. Stroke. 2008;39:1205-1212.
- Alexandrov AV, Molina CA, Grotta JC, et al; CLOTBUST Investigators. Ultrasound-enhanced systemic thrombolysis for acute ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med. 2004 Nov 18;351(21):2170-8.

- 40. Gubitz G, Sandercock P, Counsell C. Anticoagulants for acute ischaemic stroke. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2004;(3):CD000024.
- 41. Paciaroni M, Agnelli G, Micheli S, Caso V. Efficacy and safety of anticoagulant treatment in acute cardioembolic stroke: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Stroke. 2007;38:423-30.
- 42. Wong KS, Chen C, Ng PW, et al; FISS-tris Study Investigators. Lowmolecular-weight heparin compared with aspirin for the treatment of acute ischaemic stroke in Asian patients with large artery occlusive disease: a randomised study. Lancet Neurol. 2007 May;6(5):407-13.
- 43. Sandercock P, Gubitz G, Foley P, Counsell C. Antiplatelet therapy for acute ischaemic stroke. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2003, (2): CD000029.
- 44. International Stroke Trial Collaborative Group. The International Stroke Trial (IST): a randomised trial of aspirin, subcutaneous heparin, both, or neither among 19435 patients with acute ischaemic stroke. Lancet 1997;349:1569-1581.
- 45. CAST (Chinese Acute Stroke Trial) Collaborative Group. A randomised placebo-controlled trial of early aspirin use in 20,000 patients with acute ischaemic stroke. Lancet 1997;349:1641-1649.
- 46. Katayoun Vahedi, Jeannette Hofmeijer, Eric Juettler, et al, for the DECIMAL, DESTINY, and HAMLET investigators. Early decompressive surgery in malignant infarction of the middle cerebral artery: a pooled analysis of three randomised controlled trials. Lancet Neurol 2007; 6:215-22.
- Norris JW, Hachinski VC. High dose steroid treatment in cerebral infarction. BMJ. 1986; 292: 21-23.
- 48. Poungvarin N, Bhoopat W, Viriyavejakui A, Rodprasert P, Buranasiri P, Sukhondabant S. Effects of dexamethasone in primary supratentorial intracerebral haemorrhage. N Eng J Med. 1987; 316: 1229-33.
- 49. Tirilazad International Steering Committee. Tirilazad mesylate in acute ischemic stroke: A systematic review. Stroke 2000;31:2257-65.

- 50. Asplund K, Israelsson K, Schampi I. Haemodilution for acute ischaemic stroke. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2000;(2):CD000103.
- 51. Liebeskind DS, Kasner SE. Neuroprotection for ischaemic stroke: an unattainable goal? CNS Drugs 2001;15:165-74.
- 52. Castillo J, Leira R, García MM, et al. Blood pressure decrease during the acute phase of ischemic stroke is associated with brain injury and poor stroke outcome Stroke 2004; 35: 520-527.
- Vemmos KN, Spengos K, Tsivgoulis G, et al. Factors influencing acute blood pressure values in stroke subtypes. J Hum Hypertens. 2004; 18: 253-259.
- 54. The Blood Pressure in Acute Stroke Collaboration (BASC). Vasoactive drugs for acute stroke (Cochrane Review). In: The Cochrane Library, Issue 1, 2003. Oxford: Update Software.
- 55. Adams HP, Jr, del Zoppo G, Alberts MJ, et al. Guidelines for the early management of adults with ischemic stroke: A guideline from the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association Stroke Council, Clinical Cardiology Council, Cardiovascular Radiology and Intervention Council, and the Atherosclerotic Peripheral Vascular Disease and Quality of Care Outcomes in Research Interdisciplinary Working Groups. Stroke 2007;38:1655-1711.
- 56. A David Mendelow, Barbara A Gregson, Helen M Fernandes, et al.\* Early surgery versus initial conservative treatment in patients with spontaneous supratentorial intracerebral haematomas in the International Surgical Trial in Intracerebral Haemorrhage (STICH): a randomised trial. Lancet 2005; 365: 387-97.
- 57. Ojemann RG, Heros RC. Spontaneous brain haemorrhage. Stroke. 1983; 14: 468-474.
- 58. Hankey GJ, Hon C. Surgery for primary intracerebral hemorrhage: is it safe and effective? A systematic review of case series and randomized trials. Stroke 1997;28:2126-32.
- Oppenheimer S, Hachinski V. Complications of acute stroke. Lancet. 1992; 339: 721-724.

- 60. Capes SE, Hunt D, Malmberg K, Pathak P, Gerstein HC. Stress hyperglycemia and prognosis of stroke in nondiabetic and diabetic patients: a systematic overview. Stroke. 2001;32(10):2426-32.
- 61. Gray CS, Hildreth AJ, Sandercock PA, et al. Glucose-potassiuminsulin infusions in the management of post-stroke hyperglycaemia: the UK Glucose Insulin in Stroke Trial (GIST-UK). Lancet Neurology. 2007;6(5):397-406.
- 62. Hajat C, Hajat S, Sharma P. Effects of poststroke pyrexia on stroke outcome: a meta-analysis of studies in patients. Stroke. 2000;31:410-414.
- 63. Jorgensen HS, Reith J, Nakayama H, Kammersgaard LP, Raaschou HO, Olsen TS. What determines good recovery in patients with the most severe strokes? The Copenhagen Stroke Study. Stroke. 1999;30:2008-2012.
- 64. Langhorne P, Tong BL, Stott DJ. Association between physiological homeostasis and early recovery after stroke. Stroke. 2000;31(10):2518-9.
- 65. Dippel DWJ, van Breda EJ, van der Worp HB, et al. Effect of paracetamol (acetaminophen) and ibuprofen on body temperature in acute ischemic stroke PISA, a phase II double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial. BMC Cardiovascular Disorders. 2003;3:2.
- 66. Deep Vein Thrombosis following Ischemic Stroke among Asians. Deidre Anne De Silva et al. Cerebrovascular Diseases 2006;22:245-250.
- 67. Clarke M, et al. Compression stockings for preventing deep vein thrombosis in airlines passengers. The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2006, Issue 2.
- 68. Wells PS, AW Lensing, and J Hirsh. Graduated compression stockings in the prevention of postoperative venous thromboembolism. A meta-analysis Arch Intern Med, Jan 1994; 154: 67-72.
- 69. Muir KW, Watt A, Baxter G, Grosset DG, Lees KR. Randomized trial of graded compression stockings for prevention of deep-vein thrombosis after acute stroke. Q J Med 2000 Q J Med 2000; 93: 359-364.
- The CLOTS Trials Collaboration. Effectiveness of thigh-length graduated compression stockings to reduce the risk of deep vein thrombosis after stroke (CLOTS trial 1): a multicentre, randomised controlled trial. Lancet May 27, 2009 DOI:10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60941-7.

- 71. Black PM, Crowell RM, Abbott WM. External pneumatic calf compression reduces deep venous thrombosis in patients with ruptured intracranial aneurysms. Neurosurgery. 1986;18:25-28.
- 72. Pulmonary Embolism Prevention (PEP) Trial Collaborative Group. Prevention of pulmonary embolism and deep vein thrombosis with lowdose aspirin: Pulmonary Embolism Prevention (PEP) trial. Lancet. 2000;355:1295-1302.
- 73. Antiplatelet Trialists' Collaboration. Collaborative overview of randomised trials of antiplatelet therapy, III: reduction in venous thrombosis and pulmonary embolism by antiplatelet prophylaxis among surgical and medical patients. BMJ. 1994;308:235-246.
- 74. International Stroke Trial Collaborative Group (IST). A randomised trial of aspirin, subcutaneous heparin, both, or neither among 19435 patients with acute ischaemic stroke. Lancet. 1997;349:1569-1581.
- 75. Bath PM, Lindenstrom E, Boysen G, et al. Tinzaparin in acute ischaemic stroke (TAIST): a randomised aspirin-controlled trial. Lancet 2001; 358: 702-10.
- 76. Bath PMW, Iddenden R, Bath FJ. Low molecular weight heparins and heparinoids in acute ischaemic stroke: a systematic review. Stroke 2000; 31: 311-14.
- Gubitz G, Counsell C, Sandercock P, Signorini D (2004). Anticoagulants for acute ischaemic stroke (Cochrane Review). In: The Cochrane Library, Issue 1, 2004. Chichester, UK: John Wiley and Sons.
- 78. André C, de Freitas GR, Fukujima MM. Prevention of deep venous thrombosis and pulmonary embolism following stroke: a systematic review of published articles. European Journal of Neurology. 2007;14(1):21-32.
- 79. Antithrombotic Trialists' Collaboration. Collaborative meta-analysis of randomised trials of antiplatelet therapy for prevention of death, myocardial infarction, and stroke in high risk patients. BMJ. 2002; 324: 71-86.
- 80. Gent M, Blakely JA, Easton JD, et al. The Canadian American Ticlopidine Study (CATS) in thromboembolic stroke. Lancet. 1989; 1: 1215-1220.

- Hass WK, Easton JD, Adams HP Jr, et al. A randomized trial comparing ticlopidine hydrochloride with aspirin for the prevention of stroke in highrisk patients: Ticlopidine Aspirin Stroke Study Group. N Engl J Med. 1989; 321: 501-507.
- CAPRIE Steering Committee. A randomised blinded trial of clopidogrel versus aspirin in patients at risk of ischaemic events (CAPRIE). Lancet. 1996; 348: 1329-1339.
- Diener HC, Cunha L, Forbes C, Sivenius J, Smets P, Lowenthal A for the European Stroke Prevention Study (2) Group. Dipyridamole and acetyl salicylic acid in the secondary prevention of stroke. J Neurol Sci. 1996;143:1-13.
- 84. The ESPRIT Study Group. Aspirin plus dipyridamole versus aspirin alone after cerebral ischaemia of arterial origin (ESPRIT): randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2006; 367: 1665-1673.
- 85. Diener HC, Bogousslavsky J, Brass LM, et al, for the MATCH Investigators. Aspirin and clopidogrel compared with clopidogrel alone after recent ischaemic stroke or transient ischaemic attack in high-risk patients (MATCH): randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 2004; 364: 331-337.
- Bhatt DL, Fox KAA, Hacke W, et al for the CHARISMA Investigators. Clopidogrel and aspirin versus aspirin alone for the prevention of atherothrombotic events. N Engl J Med 2006; 354: 1706-1717.
- 87. EAFT (European Atrial Fibrillation Trial) Study Group. Secondary prevention in non-rheumatic atrial fibrillation after transient ischaemic attack or minor stroke. Lancet 1993;342:1255-1262.
- 88. Hart RG, Benavente O, McBride R, Pearce LA. Antithrombotic therapy to prevent stroke in patients with atrial fibrillation: a meta-analysis. Ann Intern Med 1999; 131:492–501 (420).
- 89. Hylek EM, Singer DE. Risk factors for intracranial hemorrhage in outpatients taking warfarin. Ann Intern Med 1994; 120:897-902 (451).
- Odén A, Fahlén M and Hart RG. Optimal INR for prevention of stroke and death in atrial fibrillation: a critical appraisal. Thromb Res 2006; 117:493-9 (452).

- 91. Fuster V, Ryden LE, Asinger RW, Cannom DS, et al. ACC/AHA/ESC 2006 Guidelines for the Management of Patients With Atrial Fibrillation: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines and the European Society of Cardiology Committee for Practice Guidelines (Writing Committee to Revise the 2001 Guidelines for the Management of Patients With Atrial Fibrillation) JACC Vol. 48, No. 4, 2006 ACC/AHA/ESC Practice Guidelines August 15, 2006: e149-246.
- 92. Rothwell PM, Elaiswiz M, Gutriknov SA, et al. Analysis of pooled data from the randomised controlled trials of endarterectomy for symptomatic carotid stenosis. Lancet 2003;361:107-16.
- 93. Cavatas Group: Endovascular versus surgical treatment in patients with carotid stenosis in the Carotid and Vertebral Artery Transluminal Angioplasty Study (CAVATAS): a randomised trial. Lancet 2001; 357:1729–1737.
- 94. Eckstein HH, Ringleb P, Allenberg JR, et al. Results of the Stent-Protected Angioplasty versus Carotid Endarterectomy (SPACE) study to treat symptomatic stenoses at 2 years: a multinational, prospective, randomised trial. Lancet Neurol 2008; 7: 893-902.
- 95. Mas JL, Trinquart L, Leys D, et al; EVA-3S investigators. Endarterectomy Versus Angioplasty in Patients with Symptomatic Severe Carotid Stenosis (EVA-3S) trial: results up to 4 years from a randomised, multicentre trial. Lancet Neurol 2008; 7: 885-92.
- 96. Hitinder S Gurm, Jay S Yadav, Pierre Fayad, et al for the SAPPHIRE Investigators\*. Long-Term Results of Carotid Stenting versus Endarterectomy in High-Risk Patients. NEJM 2008;358:15.
- 97. Kastrup A, Groschel K: Carotid endarterectomy versus carotid stenting: an updated review of randomized trials and subgroup analyses. Acta Chir Belg 2007; 107: 119-128.
- Deidre A De Silva, Fung-Peng Woon, Moi-Pin Lee. South Asian Patients With Ischemic Stroke Intracranial Large Arteries Are the Predominant Site of Disease. Stroke. 2007 Sep;38(9):2592-4.
- 99. Chimowitz MI, Kokkinos J, Strong J, et al. The Warfarin-Aspirin Symptomatic Intracranial Disease Study. Neurology 1995;45:1488-1493.

- Stenting of Symptomatic Atherosclerotic Lesion in the Vertebral or Intracranial Arteries (SSYLVIA): Study results. Stroke 2004; 35:1388-1392.
- Arani Bose, Marius Hartmann, Hans Henkes, et al. A Novel, Self-Expanding, Nitinol Stent in Medically Refractory Intracranial Atherosclerotic Stenoses the Wingspan Study. Stroke. 2007;38:1531-1537.
- 102. David Fiorella, Elad I Levy, Aquilla S Turk, et al. US Multicenter Experience with the Wingspan Stent System for the Treatment of Intracranial Atheromatous Disease Periprocedural Results. Stroke. 2007;38:881-887.
- 103. The Blood Pressure in Acute Stroke Collaboration (BASC). Vasoactive drugs for acute stroke (Cochrane Review). In: The Cochrane Library, Issue 1, 2003. Oxford: Update Software.
- 104. Gueyffier F, Boissel JP, Boutitie F, et al. Effect of antihypertensive treatment in patients having already suffered from stroke. Gathering the evidence. The INDANA (INdividual Data ANalysis of Antihypertensive intervention trials) Project Collaborators. Stroke 1997;28:2557-62.
- 105. Rashid P, Leonardi-Bee J, Bath P. Blood pressure reduction and secondary prevention of stroke and other vascular events: a systematic review. Stroke 2003;34:2741-48.
- 106. PROGRESS Collaborative Group. Randomised trial of a perindopril-bsed blood-pressure-lowering regimen among 6,105 individuals with previous stroke or transient ischaemic attack. Lancet 2001;358:1033-41.
- 107. MOH Clinical Practice Guidelines: Hypertension. June 2005.
- He FJ, MacGregor GA. Effect of longer-term modest salt reduction on blood pressure. The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2004, Issue 1 Art No: CD004937 DOI: 101002/14651858CD004937.
- Nagata C, Takatsuka N, Shimizu N, Shimizu H. Sodium intake and risk of death from stroke in Japanese men and women. Stroke. 2004;35(7): 1543-7.

- Heart Protection Study Collaborative Group. Effects of cholesterollowering with simvastatin on stroke and other major vascular events in 20 536 people with cerebrovascular disease or other high-risk conditions. Lancet. 2004;363:757-67.
- 111. Amarenco P, Bogousslavsky J, Callahan A, 3rd, Goldstein LB, Hennerici M, Rudolph AE, et al. High dose atorvastatin after stroke or transient ischemic attack (SPARCL). New England Journal of Medicine. 2006 Aug 10;355(6):549-59.
- 112. MOH Clinical Practice Guidelines: Lipids. May 2006.
- Kuusisto J, Mykkanen L, Pyorala K, Laakso M: Non-insulin-dependent diabetes and its metabolic control are important predictors of stroke in elderly subjects. Stroke 25:1157-1164, 1994.
- 114. Selvin E, Coresh J, Shahar E, Zhang L, Steffes M, Sharrett AR: Glycaemia (haemoglobin A1c) and incident ischaemic stroke: the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) Study. Lancet Neurol 4:821-826, 2005.
- 115. Effect of intensive blood-glucose control with metformin on complications in overweight patients with type 2 diabetes (UKPDS 34): UK Prospective Diabetes Study (UKPDS) Group. Lancet 352:854-865, 1998
- 116. The Diabetes Control and Complications Trial/Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventionsand Complications (DCCT/EDIC) Study Research Group Intensive Diabetes Treatment and Cardiovascular Disease in Patients with Type 1 Diabetes N Engl J Med 2005;353:2643-53.
- 117. Kissela BM, Khoury J, Kleindorfer D, et al: Epidemiologyof ischemic stroke in patientswith diabetes: the Greater Cincinnati/Northern Kentucky Stroke Study. Diabetes Care 28:355-359, 2005.
- Gaede P, Lund-Andersen H, Parving HH, Pedersen O. Effect of a multifactorial intervention on mortality in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 358:580-91.2008.
- He FJ, Nowson CA, MacGregor GA. Fruit and vegetable consumption and stroke: meta-analysis of cohort studies.Lancet. 2006 Jan 28;367(9507):320-6.

- He K, Song Y, Daviglus ML, et al. Fish consumption and incidence of stroke: a meta-analysis of cohort studies. Stroke. 2004 Jul;35(7):1538-42. Epub 2004 May 20.
- 121. Li C, Engstrom G, Hedbald B, et al. Risk factors for stroke in subjects with normal blood pressure: a prospective cohort study. Stroke 2005: 36:234.
- 122. Wolf PA, D"Agostino RB, Kannel WB, et al. Cigarette smoking a risk factor for stroke. The Framingham Study. JAMA 1988; 259:1025.
- 123. Wannamethee SG, Shaper AG, Whincup PH, Walker, M. Smoking cessation and the risk of stroke in middle-aged men. JAMA 1995; 274:155.
- 124. Sacco RL, Adams R, Albers G, et al. Guidelines for prevention of stroke in patients with ishaemic stroke or transient ischaemic attack: a statement for healthcare professionals from the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association Council on stroke: co-sponsored by the council on Cardiovascular Radiology and Intervention. Stroke 2006; 37:577.
- Reynolds K, Lewis B, Nolen JD, Kinney GL, Sathya B, He J. Alcohol consumption and risk of stroke: a meta-analysis. JAMA. 2003 Feb 5;289(5):579-88.
- 126. Wilson PW, D'Agostino RB, Sullivan L, Parise H, Kannel WB. Overweight and obesity as determinants of cardiovascular risk: the Framingham experience. Arch Intern Med. 2002 Sep 9;162(16):1867-72.
- 127. Lee CD, Folsom AR, Blair SN. Physical activity and stroke risk: a metaanalysis. Stroke. 2003 Oct;34(10):2475-81. Epub 2003 Sep 18.
- Wendel-Vos GC, Schuit AJ, Feskens EJ, et al. Physical activity and stroke. A meta-analysis of observational data.Int J Epidemiol. 2004 Aug;33(4):787-98. Epub 2004 May 27.
- 129. Does the organization of postacute stroke care really matter? Langhorne P, Duncan P. Stroke, 2001;32:268-274.
- Maulden SA, Gassaway J, Horn SD, Smout RJ, DeJong G. Timing of initiation of rehabilitation after stroke. Arch Phys Med Rehabil, 2005, 86(12 Suppl 2):S34-40.

- Salter K, Jutai J, Hartley M, et al. Impact of early versus delayed admission to rehabilitation on functional outcomes in persons with stroke. J Rehabil Med, 2006;38(2):113-7.
- 132. Horn SD, DeJong G, Smout RJ, et al. Stroke rehabilitation patients, practice, and outcomes: Is earlier and more aggressive therapy better? Arch Phys Med Rehabil, 2005, 86(12 Suppl 2):S101-114.
- 133. Kwakkel G, va Peppen R, Wagenaar RC, et al. Effects of augmented exercise therapy time after stroke: A meta-analysis. Stroke, 2004;35:2529-2536.
- 134. Kwan J, Sandercock P. In-hospital care pathways for stroke: A Cochrane systematic review. Stroke, 2003;34:587-588.
- 135. Pollock A, Baer G, Langhorne P, Pomeroy V. Physiotherapy treatment approaches for the recovery of postural control and lower limb function following stroke: A systematic review. Clin Rehabil, 2007;21(5):395-410.
- Legg LA, Drummond AE, Langhorne P. Occupational therapy for patients with problems in activities of daily living after stroke. Cochrane Database Syst Rev, 2006; (4):CD003585.
- Carnaby G, Hankey GJ, Pizzi J. Behavioural intervention for dysphagia in acute stroke: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Neurology 5(1):31-7, 2006.
- 138. Greener J, Enderby P, Whurr R. Speech and language therapy for aphasia following stroke. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2000; (2):CD000425.
- 139. West C, Hesketh A, Bowen A. Interventions for apraxia of speech following stroke. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2005; (4):CD004298.
- Sellars C, Hughes T, Langhorne P. Speech and language therapy for dysarthria due to non-progressive brain damage. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2005; (3):CD002088.
- 141. Hatfield B, Millet D, Coles J, Gassaway J, Conroy B, Smout RJ. Characterising speech and language pathology outcomes in stroke rehabilitation. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 2005 Dec;86(12 Suppl 2): S61-S72.

- 142. Wolf SL, Winstein CJ, Miller JP, et al. Effect of constraint-induced movement therapy on upper extremity function 3 to 9 months after stroke: The EXCITE randomized clinical trial. JAMA, 2006; 296:2095-2104.
- 143. Wolf SL, Winstein CJ, Miller JP, et al. Retention of upper limb function in stroke survivors who have received constraint-induced movement therapy: the EXCITE randomized trial. Lancet Neurol 2008; 7:33-40.
- Mosely AM, Stark A, Cameron ID, Pollock A. Treadmill training and body weight support for walking after stroke. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2005; (4):CD002840.
- 145. Wu HM, Tang JL, Lin XP, et al. Acupuncture for stroke rehabilitation. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2006; (3):CD004131. A databases search for randomized unconfounded clinical trials in subacate and chronic stroke subjects comparing acupuncture needling with placebo, sham, or no acupuncture produced 5 trials with 368 patients, none of which met adequate methodological quality.
- 146. Rothwell PM, Giles MF, Chandratheva A, et al; Early use of Existing Preventive Strategies for Stroke (EXPRESS) study. Effect of urgent treatment of transient ischaemic attack and minor stroke on early recurrent stroke (EXPRESS study): a prospective population-based sequential comparison. Lancet. 2007 Oct 20;370(9596):1432-42.
- 147. Lavallée PC, Meseguer E, Abboud H, et al. A transient ischaemic attack clinic with round-the-clock access (SOS-TIA): feasibility and effects. Lancet Neurol. 2007 Nov; 6(11):953-60.
- 148. Stroke Unit Trialists' Collaboration. Collaborative systematic review of the randomised trials of organised inpatient (stroke unit) care after stroke. BMJ 1997;314:1151-9.
- Stroke Unit Trialists Collaboration. How do stroke units improve patient outcomes? A collaborative systematic review of the randomized trials. Stroke 1997;28:2139-44.
- 150. Govan L, Langhorne P, Weir CJ; Stroke Unit Trialists Collaboration. Does the Prevention of Complications Explain the Survival Benefit of Organized Inpatient (Stroke Unit) Care? Further Analysis of a Systematic Review. Stroke. 2007;38:2536-2540.

- 151. Aboderin I, Venables G. Stroke management in Europe. J Intern Med. 1996;240:173-180.
- 152. Stroke Unit Trialists' Collaboration. Collaborative systematic review of the randomised trials of organised inpatient (stroke unit) care after stroke. BMJ 1997;314:1151-1159.
- 153. Stroke Unit Trialists Collaboration. Organised inpatient (stroke unit) care for stroke (Review). The Cochrane Library 2007, Issue 3.
- 154. American Stroke Association's Task Force on the Development of Stroke Systems. Recommendations for the establishment of stroke systems of care. Stroke 2005;36:690-703.
- 155. Brain Attack Coalition. Recommendations for the establishment of primary stroke centres. JAMA 2000; 283: 3102-3109.
- 156. Brain Attack Coalition. Recommendations for comprehensive stroke centers. Stroke 2005; 36:1597-1618.
- Hankey GJ, Warlow CP. Treatment and secondary prevention of stroke: evidence, costs, and effects on individuals and populations. Lancet 1999 Oct 23;354(9188):1457-63.
- 158. Launois R, Giroud M, Mégnigbêto AC, et al. Estimating the Cost-Effectiveness of Stroke Units in France Compared With Conventional Care. Stroke 2004;35:770-775.
- 159. Nussbaum E S, Heros R C, Erickson D L. Cost-effectiveness of carotid endarterectomy. Neurosurgery 1996; 38(2): 237-243.

## Self-assessments (MCQs)

After reading the Clinical Practice Guidelines, you can claim one CME point under Category III (Self-Study) of the SMC Online CME System. Before you login to claim the CME point, we encourage you to evaluate whether you have mastered the key points in the Guidelines by completing this set of MCQs. This is an extension of the learning process and is not intended to "judge" your knowledge and is not compulsory. The answers can be found at the end of the questionnaire.

Instruction: Choose "True" or "False

			True	False
1.	seco	at is the recommended target blood pressure for ondary stroke prevention in patients with ischaemic ke associated with diabetes mellitus?		
		< 220/120 mmHg < 160/90 mmHg		
	· ·	< 130/85 mmHg		
		< 90/70 mmHg		
2.	isch	following are options of reperfusion therapy in acute aemic stroke. Which of them was/were proven effective mproving clinical outcome in randomized clinical (s)?		
	A)	Intravenous TPA initiated within 3 hours of stroke onset.		
	B)	Intravenous TPA initiated 3-4.5 hours of stroke onset.		
	C)	Intravenous TPA in patients with perfusion-diffusion		
		mismatch on MRI initiated 3-6 hours after stroke onset.		
	D)	Intra-arterial pro-urokinase initiated within 6 hours of stroke onset.		
	E)	Mechanical retrieval of clot using MERCI device initiated within 8 hours of stroke onset.		

3.		holesterol lowering therapy using HMGCoA eductase inhibitor (statin) is:					
	A) B) C) D)	recommended for ischemic stroke recommended for haemorrhagic stroke associated with increased risk of cancer associated with progressive kidney injury					
4.	A doctor trying to decide on brain imaging for his patient with acute stroke will often consider the following:						
	A)	A careful clinical history and examination can reliably differentiate an ischemic stroke from a haemorrhagic stroke without CT or MRI imaging.					
	B)	CT brain scan is useful in acutely ill and restless patient because imaging time is very short.					
	C)	CT brain imaging can demonstrate brain infarcts earlier than MRI brain imaging.					
	D)	MRI brain imaging is more sensitive in detecting small strokes than CT brain imaging.					
5.	Deep vein thrombosis can be prevented by:						
	A)	Early mobilisation and good hydration.					
	B)	Compressive leg stockings.					
	C)	Mechanical compression devices like foot/ calf pumps.					
	D)	Aspirin.					
	E)	Low molecular weight heparin.					
	F)	No treatment is needed as it is very rare in Singapore stroke patients.					

## True False

6.	The secondary prevention of stroke in non-valvular atrial
	fibrillation is most efficacious with:

7.

8.

A) B) C)	Aspirin. A combination of Aspirin and Clopidrogel. Adjusted dose long-term anticoagulation with	
D)	warfarin. Low molecular weight heparin.	
for	w many extra patients are discharged home independent every 100 stroke patients who undergo organised atient multidisciplinary rehabilitation?	
A) B) C) D)	0 5 20 50	
Stro A) B) C)	occupational therapy dysphagia therapy in acute stroke patients with	
D)	impaired swallowing function CIMT in patients with upper limb paralysis who are able to tolerate the treatment regime	

# Answer

1 1 1 1	<ul> <li>A)</li> <li>B)</li> <li>C)</li> <li>D)</li> <li>A)</li> </ul>	False False True False True	}	pg 25	5 5 5 5 5 5	<ul> <li>A)</li> <li>B)</li> <li>C)</li> <li>D)</li> <li>E)</li> <li>F)</li> </ul>	True False True True True False		pg 20, 21
2 2 2 2	B) C) D) E)	True False True False		pg 13, 15, 16	6 6 6	A) B) C) D)	False False True False	}	pg 22, 23
3 3 3 3	A) B) C) D)	True False False False		pg 25, 26	7 7 7 7	A) B) C) D)	False True False False	}	pg 28
4 4 4	A) B) C) D)	False True False True		pg 12, 13	8 8 8 8	A) B) C) D)	True True True True	}	pg 29, 30

#### Workgroup members

The members of the workgroup, who were appointed in their personal professional capacity, are:

Co-Chairmen	Dr Christopher Chen Li-Hsian			
	Snr Research Fellow			
	Department of Pharmacology			
	National University of Singapore			

Dr Lee Sze Haur Snr Consultant Department of Neurology NNI-TTSH Campus

#### Members

Dr Bernard Chan Snr Consultant Div of Neurology Department of Medicine National University Hospital

Dr N V Ramani Snr Consultant Div of Neurology Department of Medicine National University Hospital

Dr Lee Kim En Snr Consultant Department of Neurology NNI-TTSH Campus

Dr Tang Kok Foo Tang Neurology & Medical Clinic Mt Elizabeth Medical Centre Dr John Thomas Snr Consultant Department of Neurosurgery NNI-SGH Campus

Dr Ivan Ng Head & Snr Consultant Department of Neurosurgery NNI-TTSH Campus

Dr Sitoh Yih Yian Snr Consultant Department of Neuroradiology National Neuroscience Institute

Dr Winston Lim Snr Consultant Department of Radiology Singapore General Hospital

#### Members

Dr Lim Su Chi Snr Consultant Department of General Medicine Alexandra Hospital

Dr Matthew Ng Associate Consultant Family Medicine & Continuing Care Singapore General Hospital

Dr Teo Wee Siong Director & Snr Consultant Electrophysiology and Pacing National Heart Centre Dr Peter Lim Ai Chi Head & Snr Consultant Rehabilitation Medicine Singapore General Hospital

Ms Winnie Tang President Spore National Stroke Association

Ms Ann Yin Stroke Disease Manager National Healthcare Group

Mr Christopher Kuah Principal Occupational Therapist TTSH Rehabilitation Centre

#### Subsidiary editors:

Dr Pwee Keng Ho Deputy Director (Health Technology Assessment) Health Services Research & Evaluation Division Ministry of Health

Ms Celeste Ong Assistant Manager (Health Technology Assessment) Health Services Research & Evaluation Division Ministry of Health

#### Acknowledgement:



Dr Edwin Chan Shih-Yen Head of Evidence-Based Medicine and Director of the Singapore Branch, Australasian Cochrane Centre Clinical Trials & Epidemiology Research Unit

Dr Miny Samuel Senior Evidence-Based Medicine Analyst and Co-Director of the Singapore Branch, Australasian Cochrane Centre Clinical Trials & Epidemiology Research Unit

Ministry of Health, Singapore College of Medicine Building 16 College Road Singapore 169854 TEL (65) 6325 9220 FAX (65) 6224 1677 WEB www.moh.gov.sg